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(57) ABSTRACT 
The present invention relates to systems and methods for 
searching a data collection of employment information in 
such a manner that it is easy to search, drill doWn, drill-up 
and drill across the data collection using multiple indepen 
dent hierarchical category taxonomies of the data collection. 
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1. INPUT 
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FIGURE 9 
1 . lNPUT 

2. RESULT 15,747,027 job listings found in All Locations under All Industries 
Alaska (22,046) 
Alabama (325,475)... 
Virginia (606.455). . 

3. INPUT 

4. RESULT 36,653 job listings found in All Locations under All industries matching keyword(s): "tax" 
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5. INPUT 
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Cities: Counties: 
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McLean (98) Fairfax (204) 
Reston (37) .. Loudon (74) .. 

7. INPUT 

8. RESULT 60 job listings found in Alexandria under All Industries matching keyw0rd(s): "tax" 
Alberts & Young LLP 
Alexandria Tax Services 
Ballantine Brothers Financial Services 

9. INPUT 

10. RESULT 60 job listings found in Alexandria under All Industries matching keyword(s): "tax" 
Communications (17) 
Finance (29) 
Medical (14) 

11.lNPUT 

12- RESULT 29 job listings found in Alexandria under Finance matching keyword(s): "tax" 
Accounting (1 5) 
Brokerage (2) 
Portfolio Management (12) 

13. INPUT 

14. RESULT 15 job listings found in Alexandria under Accounting matching keyworcKs): "tax" 
Alexandria Tax Services 
Becker & Johnson, LLP 
Duke Street Accounting... 
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FIGURE 10 
1. INPUT 

2_ REsULT 15,747,027 job listings found in All Locations under All Industries 
Alaska (22,046) 
Alabama (325,475). . 

Virginia (606,455) .. 

3. iNPUT 

4, RESULT 606,455 job listings found in Virginia under All industries 
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Alexandria (1,105) Arlington (44,225) 
McLean (1 ,491) Fairiax (93,867) 
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Ackerman & Addision 
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11. INPUT 

12, RESULT 4,858 job listings found in Virginia under Accounting 
Cities: Counties: 
Alexandria (120) Ariinglon (595) 
McLean (289) Fairfax (923) 
Reston (245)... London (376)... 

13. INPUT 

14. RESULT 120 job listings found in Alexandria under Accounting 
Ackerman 8. Addison 
Alexandria Tax Services 
Ashcroft 8- Howell LLP... 

15. INPUT 

16, RESULT 15 job listings found in Alexandria under Accounting matching keyword(s]: "tax" 
Alexandria Tax Services 
Becker & Johnson, LLP 
Duke Street Accounting... 
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METHODS AND SYSTEMS FOR ENABLING 
EFFICIENT EMPLOYMENT RECRUITING 

CROSS-REFERENCE TO RELATED 
APPLICATIONS 

[0001] This application claims priority to and incorporates 
by reference in its entirety provisional application serial no. 
09/193,263, ?led Mar. 30, 2000 entitled “METHODS AND 
SYSTEMS FOR ENABLING REVENUE MODELS 
BASED ON THE INSTANTANEOUS PREFERENCES OF 
ON-LINE USERS”. 

BACKGROUND OF THE INVENTION 

[0002] 1. Field of the Invention 

[0003] The present invention relates to systems and meth 
ods for searching a data collection of employment informa 
tion in such a manner that it is easy to search, drill doWn, 
drill-up and drill across the data collection using multiple 
independent hierarchical category taxonomies of the data 
collection. 

[0004] 2. Description of the Related Art 

[0005] The present invention is directed to systems and 
methods for quickly and ef?ciently retrieving employment 
information from a collection of employment data. 

[0006] Many resources are presently available to assist 
businesses in ?nding suitable candidates to ?ll available 
positions. Perhaps the most common recruiting method is 
direct advertising by employers in the employment section 
of a neWspaper, or in a magaZine that is targeted to people 
having speci?c skills (e.g., engineers, attorneys, computer 
programmers, and so on). A typical employment advertise 
ment Will generally include a brief description of the avail 
able position, along With the address, telephone number, 
facsimile number and/or e-mail address of the employer. 
Applicants can apply for the advertised position by sending 
their resumes directly to the employer by facsimile, regular 
mail or e-mail. An employer Will usually have a person in its 
employment or human resources department screen the 
resumes to identify the applicants best suited for the posi 
tion. 

[0007] Many disadvantages are inherent in this conven 
tional recruiting method. For instance, a magaZine and 
especially, a neWspaper, has a limited amount of subscribers 
and generally services only a limited region. Therefore, the 
company’s advertisement may never be seen by many 
quali?ed people outside of that region. In order to distribute 
the advertisement more universally, it may be necessary for 
the employer to run the advertisement in several neWspapers 
or magaZines, thus substantially increasing the advertising 
expense incurred by the company. 

[0008] Furthermore, this conventional method is also very 
inef?cient even after the resumes are received by the com 
pany. For example, because the resumes must be manually 
organiZed and screened, a person in the company’s recruit 
ment or human resources department may need to spend a 
signi?cant amount of time every day performing this task. In 
a large corporation having many positions becoming avail 
able on a daily basis, it may be necessary for several people 
to devote most of their time to organiZing and screening 
applicants’ resumes. Furthermore, because a large amount of 
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resumes may be received, the task of organiZing and screen 
ing those resumes may be particularly onerous and thus, a 
certain resume may be overlooked or mishandled. As a 
result, a candidate Who is Well suited for a position may 
never be considered. 

[0009] In an attempt to increase the scope of their adver 
tising, some companies have begun using computer net 
Works, such as the Internet, to post employment opportuni 
ties. For instance, a company may set up its oWn “home 
page” on the World Wide Web (the “Web”) on Which various 
job openings can be posted. Anyone Who subscribes to the 
Internet can thus access or “log on” to that company’s home 
page, determine Which positions at that company are avail 
able, and send a resume to the company via regular mail, 
facsimile or e-mail. 

[0010] Although a home page can be a useful tool in 
enabling a company to expand its advertising capabilities, a 
home page provides no mechanism for organiZing or screen 
ing resumes that are received. The received resumes still 
must be organiZed and screened by a person in the compa 
ny’s human resources department in the traditional manner. 
Hence, the possibility still exists that a resume Will be 
overlooked or mishandled. 

[0011] Furthermore, in order for an applicant to see the 
company’s advertisement, the applicant must be aWare that 
the company exists and has a home page on the Web. Hence, 
if the applicant has never heard of the company, the appli 
cant Would not be aWare that company has a home page. 
Many highly quali?ed candidates therefore may overlook a 
company’s advertisement because they simply are not aWare 
that the company exists. 

[0012] Several advertisement agencies have recogniZed 
these potential shortcomings and have developed “career 
bulletin boards” on the Web. Acareer bulletin board, such as 
CareerMosaic, MonsterBoard, and the like, is an electronic 
bulletin board on Which messages can be “posted” as on a 
conventional bulletin board. A career bulletin board is 
advantageous because it provides a single location at Which 
many companies can post employment opportunities. A job 
seeker can log onto the bulletin board to peruse the posted 
available positions. HoWever, several problems are inherent 
With career bulletin boards. 

[0013] For example, if a company Wants a job seeker to 
see complete descriptions of their job openings, the com 
pany must send those complete descriptions directly to the 
bulletin board provider. The computer at the site of the 
bulletin board provider must store all of the company’s 
information and thus, must have access to a large amount of 
memory. 

[0014] Furthermore, the computer must be capable of 
continuously accessing that information to display it on the 
bulletin board. These accessing and displaying operations, 
Which involve the handling of large amounts of data, may 
sloW the computer’s operation signi?cantly. As a conse 
quence, if many job seekers are accessing the bulletin board 
at the same time, the computer may be incapable of handling 
this high level of activity. Hence, additional job seekers may 
be unable to access the bulletin board at that time, or job 
seekers Who are already logged onto the bulletin board may 
experience very sloW service. Also, if a failure occurs With 
the computer, the entire bulletin board Will become unavail 
able and thus, every job posting Will become unavailable. 
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[0015] Additionally, bulletin boards are typically set up so 
that a job seeker submits a resume directly to the bulletin 
board provider. The resume is stored in a central repository 
along With all of the other resumes, and must be forWarded 
to the company to Which the job seeker is applying for 
employment. This type of arrangement decreases the con 
?dentiality of the resumes, because they are handled by the 
bulletin board provider instead of only by personnel at the 
company. Also, this type of arrangement decreases the 
company’s con?dentiality, since a complete job description 
is sent to the bulletin board provider. Furthermore, once the 
resumes are received by the company, they still must be 
manually organiZed and screened. In addition, if a company 
updates its listing of job descriptions, the updated list must 
be sent to every bulletin board to Which the company 
subscribes. 

[0016] It is further noted that the direct advertising meth 
ods discussed above require that a job seeker monitor the 
advertisements on a regular basis in order to ascertain 
Whether a speci?c position is available. Hence, instead of 
relying on advertisements, an employer or job seeker may 
use a professional recruiter to ?nd suitable candidates for 
available positions and vice-versa. HoWever, the efforts of 
professional recruiters are limited by the resources available 
to them. 

[0017] For example, if a recruiter has been hired by an 
employer to ?nd suitable candidates for an available posi 
tion, the recruiter must undertake efforts such as “cold 
calling” suitable candidates employed by other companies, 
networking With other recruiters to obtain names of potential 
candidates, and the like. Conversely, if a recruiter has been 
hired by a job seeker to ?nd a suitable position, the recruiter 
may need to undertake similar efforts to locate such a 
position. Hence, it is likely that a recruiter Will overlook 
available positions and suitable candidates. Furthermore, 
since recruiters charge a substantial fee for their services, 
many companies and job seekers are reluctant to use a 
recruiter and incur such expense. 

[0018] In order to assist companies in facilitating their 
recruiting efforts, several softWare companies have devel 
oped resume screening programs Which can be con?gured to 
screen a collection of resumes for the most quali?ed candi 
dates. Resumes that are received by an employer that uses 
this softWare are ?rst scanned into a computer and stored. 
The computer running the resume screening softWare can 
then be controlled to search those resumes for various 
attributes, such as college degrees, prior experience, special 
quali?cations, and the like. The computer Will then provide 
a list of the most quali?ed candidates out of the entire 
collection of resumes. This computeriZed screening and 
sorting method alloWs human resource personnel to devote 
more time to other tasks. 

[0019] HoWever, knoWn resume screening softWare does 
not assist employers in advertising available positions. 
Although the resume screening softWare is useful once a 
resume has been received by the company, it provides no 
advantage in enabling the company to solicit resumes from 
the most quali?ed candidates. A company must still use 
either the conventional methods of advertising (e.g., neWs 
paper, magaZines, professional recruiter, etc.) or a career 
bulletin board in order to solicit resumes. Hence, the draW 
backs associated With those types of advertising methods 
have not been resolved. 
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[0020] Therefore, a continuing need exists for a system 
Which Will maximiZe the scope of a company’s advertising 
efforts While also providing a reasonably secure and ef?cient 
manner of forWarding resumes to the company and enabling 
the company to ef?ciently screen and categoriZe the resumes 
received. Additionally, a continuing need exists to assist a 
job seeker in locating available positions quickly and effec 
tively. 

[0021] FIG. 1 is a visual representation of a database 1. 
This database 1 is made up of a plurality of records 2. Each 
record may consist of a single character, a string of charac 
ters, a plurality of strings of characters, an image, an audio 
?le or any combination of the preceding. The siZe of the 
database 1 can be described by making reference to the 
number of records 2 Within it. Large databases may contain 
millions of records. 

[0022] The task of a search engine is to provide the user 
With a list of links to records that the search engine calcu 
lates are likely to hold information desirable to the user. This 
list is compounded by using a search term or query 3. One 
method of compounding this list is a full-text algorithm. A 
“full-text” search algorithm identi?es records that contain 
key term(s) in each and every record. In other Words, the 
search process effectively identi?es records such as record 2 
that contain the search term 3. When the search is com 
pleted, a numerical count of the total number of records 
containing the search term(s) is compiled and displayed 
along With a list of links to those records to alloW the user 
to vieW the records. That is, the number of matches, e.g., 
“2,000 matches,” links and descriptions of the ?rst feW 
matching records are displayed to the user. The user revieWs 
the number of matches and the provided descriptions of 
some of the matched records and either decides to try a 
different search in an attempt to shrink the number of 
matches or selects one listed link to access a particular 
record. 

[0023] One problem With these types of search engines is 
the often-large number of matches returned to the user. If a 
user enters the search term “tax,” he/she may receive over 1 
million matches. Almost no user Will Wade through all 1 
million records looking for the best or speci?c record that 
he/she needs. 

[0024] If the user edits the search term(s), he/she may pare 
the number of matches doWn from 1 million to 200,000, but 
this number of matches is still too large for a user to vieW 
and use to make an effective decision. The user may then try 
to re-edit the search terms in an iterative process until the 
number of matches is manageable. HoWever, this iterative 
process of re-editing search terms is time consuming and 
may frustrate the user before he/she receives the desired 
data. 

[0025] In an effort to reduce this frustration, search 
engines Were developed that categoriZe the records and 
provide the categories to the user so that he/she may reduce 
the number of records before executing a search using 
search term(s). 

[0026] FIG. 2 shoWs some records 205, 210 and 215 from 
database 1. These records are categoriZed. The exemplary 
categories 250 shoWn are “Virginia,”“Fairfax,”“McLean, 
”“Reston,” and “Chantilly.” These categories 250 relate to 
state, county, and city. 






































